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Introduct i on
For many years the international community and the
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement have
worked on improving the situation of prisoners of war and
of the civilian population in time of conflict.

This work has led to the adoption of very important
international rules, most of which are contained in the
Third (protection of prisoners of war) and Fourth
(protection of the civilian population) Geneva
Conventions of 1949. The two Additional Protocols of 1977
(applicable in international and non-international armed
conflicts respectively) have considerably enhanced the
protection of the civilian population against the effects
of hostilities.
The importance and effectiveness of these legal rules
have been demonstrated on many occasions, but there is no
denying that numerous problems persist. In many modern
conflicts the civilian population and prisoners of war
continue to endure unacceptable suffering. For this
reason, the Twenty-sixth International Conference will
examine the question with all the attention it deserves.
The experience of its delegates in the field has enabled
the International Committee of the Red Cross to identify
the main obstacles and types of inadmissible conduct
which obstruct effective protection of the civilian
population and prisoners of war. The list is
unfortunately a long one; that is why it seemed more
appropriate to highlight certain specific problems which
have become especially serious. Some of these are
recurrent and have already been examined by the
International Conference, while others are more recent.
The four issues to be considered in greater detail are:
the right to humanitarian assistance, protection of the
environment in time of conflict, protection of children
in armed conflicts, and certain problems relating to the
protection of prisoners of war.

Stress is being laid on these four issues to permit
substantive discussions during the Twenty-sixth
International Conference. However, other problems
relating to the protection of the civilian population
should be mentioned, even if only briefly.
The first of these concerns the protection of detained
civilians, for there have been numerous violations of the
relevant legal rules, both as regards material conditions
of detention and the treatment of detainees.
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The situation of civilians in occupied territories in
many cases remains precarious, since the occupying forces
very often contravene rules protecting the civilian
population. Such violations include destruction of
houses, forced enlistment, preventing supplies from
reaching civilians (in particular by imposing curfews of
unjustified duration), hindering appropriate medical care
and resorting to intimidation. Moreover, in recent years
there have been many instances of forcible transfer,
displacement or deportation of civilians by the occupying
forces or the national authorities (see also the Report
on refugees, C.II/5). The situation of the civilian
population under the control of the adverse party in non
international armed conflicts is a matter of equally
grave concern.
The civilian population has also suffered the effects of
the increasingly widespread use of certain means and
methods of combat on the battlefield, especially chemical
weapons and the indiscriminate laying of mines. There
have also been violations of the fundamental rules that
govern the protection of the civilian population against
the effects of hostilities, such as distinguishing
between civilian objects and military targets, limiting
the choice of methods and means of combat and not
directing attacks against the civilian population as
such.

There is also the issue of protected zones, provided for
by the 1949 Geneva Conventions and their Additional
Protocol I of 1977. Experience has shown that they are
extremely effective in ensuring the protection of
conflict victims in general, and the civilian population
in particular. However, such zones are set up far too
rarely, in view of the violence of modern warfare and the
intransigence of the parties involved. More serious
still, there have been deadly attacks on a number of
protected zones even though these had been properly set
up and marked. We might also add the numerous instances
in which the red cross or red crescent emblem has not
been respected.
All of the above questions are extremely important.
Naturally, it will be up to the participants in the
Twenty-sixth International Conference to decide whether
they wish to include them in their discussions or to
focus on subjects dealt with in separate chapters of this
report.

A few introductory comments should be made to the
chapters in question:
Over the past few years a great deal of attention has
been devoted to the question of the right to humanitarian
assistance. It was deemed useful to recall existing
rules, their scope, content and field of application, and
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to define certain notions in more detail. Emphasis has
been laid on the need to apply the right to humanitarian
assistance and the procedures involved.

The use of particularly destructive means of combat on
the battlefield lends considerable importance to legal
provisions relating to the protection of the environment
in time of conflict. Chapter II below describes the
content and the limits of applicable law, and reviews
work currently carried out in this area.
The protection of children in armed conflicts is a
subject of grave concern, and has been discussed by a
number of International Conferences. It was judged
useful, however, to take up this issue once again, with
special emphasis on certain recent aspects of the
question.

The last chapter of this report deals with certain issues
pertaining to the protection of prisoners of war.
Although the relevant rules are among the most
comprehensive in international humanitarian law, serious
problems persist as regards respect for these rules and
the application thereof.
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1.

Introduction
The first question that comes to mind is whether there is
in fact an established right to humanitarian assistance
or whether at this stage it is merely a proposal which,
to acquire force of law, would necessitate the adoption
of new rules of international law.

At least twenty provisions pertaining to armed conflict
situations deal with the food aid or medical assistance
to which the victims of conflicts are entitled. All of
them are included in the four 1949 Geneva Conventions and
their two Additional Protocols of 1977.

International humanitarian law does not therefore
disregard the question of assistance, as four of the
above-mentioned provisions govern international relief
operations in behalf of victims of armed conflict.
2.

Content of the right to humanitarian assistance

Article 23 of the Fourth Geneva Convention is undoubtedly
an extremely important provision of humanitarian law. It
imposes on all States party to the Geneva Conventions the
obligation to allow the free passage of consignments of
medical supplies, religious objects and essential items
for children under 15, expectant mothers or maternity
cases. The scope of this provision goes beyond
humanitarian assistance as such, since it does not apply
only to relief actions, but also to the importing of
supplies.

Article 59 of the Fourth Geneva Convention applies to
occupied territories. It requires the Occupying Power to
agree to relief schemes on behalf of the population of an
occupied territory, if the said population is
inadequately supplied. Article 59 is mandatory,
stipulating that it is the Occupying Power's
responsibility to meet the essential needs of the
civilian population of the occupied territory.
In the case of civilians on the national territory of a
State involved in a conflict who lack the supplies
indispensable to their survival, the relevant provisions
are Article 70 of Protocol I and Article 18, paragraph 2
of Protocol II. The former applies to international armed
conflicts and the latter to non-international armed
conflicts. Both articles list the conditions governing
the obligation of the States concerned to agree to the
proposed relief action.
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3.

Distinction between humanitarian assistance and
interference
In view of the above provisions, the question arises as
to the relationship between interference and humanitarian
assistance. Are interference and humanitarian assistance
in any way connected or are they mutually exclusive?

Article 70 of Protocol I stipulates that "offers of such
relief shall not be regarded as interference in the armed
conflict or as unfriendly acts”.
In its judgment on the case concerning military and
paramilitary activities in and against Nicaragua, the
International Court of Justice considered that assistance
limited to the underlying purposes of the Red Cross
(namely the prevention and alleviation of human
suffering, the protection of life and health and the
endeavour to ensure respect for the human being) and
given without discrimination was not to be condemned as
an intervention in the internal affairs of Nicaragua
(Reports of judgments, advisory opinions and orders,
1986, para. 243, p. 125).

A Resolution adopted on 13 September 1989 by the
Institute of International Law at its Santiago de
Compostela session and circulated in the Economic and
Social Council in 1990 expresses the opinion that "an
offer by a State, a group of States, an international
organization or an impartial humanitarian body such as
the international Committee of the Red Cross, of food or
medical supplies to a State in whose territory the life
or the health of the population is seriously threatened
cannot be considered an unlawful intervention in the
internal affairs of that State” (See Annex 2: Art. 5 of
the Resolution, quoted from the Yearbook of the Institute
of International Law, Vol. 63 - II, 1990, pp. 338 - 345;
this Resolution was issued by the Economic and Social
Council under the reference E/CN.4/1990/NGO/55).
Thus assistance activities, when conducted in accordance
with international humanitarian law, clearly do not
constitute interference in the internal affairs of
States. The fact that the assistance is humanitarian
rules out any idea of interference.
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4.

Conditions for humanitarian assistance

What then are the conditions governing relief actions
carried out in conformity with humanitarian law?
In setting out such conditions at the same time we define
those that create the duty for the State concerned to
accept a relief action.

With the exception of Article 23 of the Fourth Geneva
Convention, which creates an unconditional obligation to
allow the free passage of relief consignments
(restricted, however, apart from medical and hospital
stores and objects necessary for religious worship, to
certain items intended for certain categories of people),
all the relevant provisions pose as a condition that the
civilian population must be in a situation where supplies
indispensable to its survival are lacking. The abovementioned Resolution adopted by the Institute of
International Law in fact specifies that "the life or
health of the population [must be] seriously threatened"
(see Annex).
Relief actions must, moreover, be humanitarian, impartial
and non-discriminatory in character.

It should be recalled that an action is humanitarian in
character when it is exclusively aimed at bringing relief
to the victims, in this case civilians who lack essential
supplies.
Non-discrimination eliminates objective adverse
distinctions between individuals, and includes the
principle of proportionality, i.e., the distribution of
relief according to needs.
The concept of impartiality refers to the agent of the
action. According to the Commentary on the Additional
Protocols, "it is a moral quality which must be present
in the individual or institution called upon to act for
the benefit of those who are suffering" (Commentary on
the Additional Protocols of 8 June 1977 to the Geneva
Conventions of 12 August 1949. Y. Sandoz, C. Swinarski,
B. Zimmermann (Eds.), ICRC, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers,
Geneva, 1986, p. 818, para. 2800). Together with the
condition of the humanitarian character and the principle
of non-discrimination, it guarantees that relief work is
intended solely for the purpose of assisting the victims
according to their needs and of giving priority to the
most urgent cases of distress.
The above conditions were reaffirmed by the International
Court of Justice in its judgment on the case concerning
military and paramilitary activities in and against
Nicaragua (see point 3 above).
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The Resolution on humanitarian assistance to victims of
natural disasters and other emergency situations, adopted
in 1988 by the 43rd United Nations General Assembly
(A/RES/43/131), and the Resolution on the same subject
adopted in 1990 by the 45th General Assembly
(A/RES/45/100) also recalled that "the principles of
humanity, neutrality, and impartiality must be given the
utmost consideration bu all those involved in providing
humanitarian assistance" (authors' underlining).
5.

Supervision of relief distributions

Almost all the articles relating to relief actions
provide for the supervision of relief distributions. The
rules governing such supervision vary, however, according
to the situation.

Article 61 of the Fourth Geneva Convention, for example,
which governs the provision of relief to the civilian
population of an occupied territory, stipulates that the
distribution of relief consignments must be carried out
under the supervision of a neutral State, the ICRC or any
other impartial humanitarian body.
According to Article 70 of Protocol I, which applies to
relief actions carried out on the national territory, the
State authorizing the action can make its permission
conditional on distributions being carried out under the
supervision of a Protecting Power, the ICRC or any other
impartial humanitarian body.

Article 18, paragraph 2 of Protocol II contains no
reference whatsoever to the supervision of relief
distributions - for a very good reason, since it applies
to situations of internal armed conflict, where there is
no Protecting Power and where the ICRC's work is, at
least according to the text of the Conventions, subject
to the consent of the State.

As regards Article 23 of the Fourth Geneva Convention, it
authorizes - as does Article 70 of Protocol I - the
Parties to the conflict to make the unimpeded passage of
relief consignments conditional upon supervision by the
Protecting Power or otherwise the ICRC.

In short, whether imposed by law or required by the Party
authorizing the relief action, the supervision of relief
distributions seems clearly linked to the obligation to
accept such activities and could be considered as a
corollary thereof.
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Neither the Fourth Geneva Convention nor Protocol I sets
out any definite procedures for supervision. In all
likelihood this was considered unnecessary, since the
bodies designated by the humanitarian law treaties to
carry out such supervision offer all necessary guarantees
in that respect.

6.

The right to humanitarian assistance and State
sovereignty
Does humanitarian assistance conflict with State
sovereignty? This is often the way in which the matter is
presented. In fact, we might ask ourselves whether humanitarian assistance in armed conflicts being provided
for by international law - it is not rather an expression
of State sovereignty.

On the other hand, Article 70 of Protocol I and Article
18, paragraph 2 of Protocol II both mention the fact that
the State concerned must give its consent before any
relief action is undertaken.

Is such consent left to the discretion of the States
themselves, which thus remain free to withhold their
agreement even if the requisite conditions are fulfilled,
or are they duty bound to agree to a relief action if all
those conditions are met?
The conclusion reached on the basis of the preparatory
work that led to the adoption of the relevant provisions
is that the State concerned must give its agreement if
the conditions are fulfilled. As one delegation to the
1974-1977 Diplomatic Conference very rightly emphasized,
"the [ ... J draft, without involving any infringement of
the sovereignty of the Parties concerned, suggested that
the necessary agreement should not be withheld" (Official
Records of the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation
and Development of International Humanitarian Law
Applicable in Armed Conflicts. Geneva, 1974-1977,
Vol. XII, p. 337, CDDH/II/SR.87, para. 30).

If a State wrongfully withholds its agreement, what
should be the response to such unlawful behaviour?
It should first be pointed out that all the mechanisms
designed to ensure respect for humanitarian law should
help prevent such occurrences. But how can this be done?
This is a matter worthy of close consideration.

Whether or not they are provided for in these mechanisms,
the possibility of taking counter-measures cannot be
ruled out.
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If a State unlawfully refuses to accept a relief action,
can the latter nevertheless proceed? A number of
affirmative replies have been given to this question, but
it is doubtful whether it would be feasible in practice,
in view of the fact that cooperation with the local
authorities appears to be essential to the implementation
of any relief action. The setting-up of a relief
operation is undoubtedly the factor that determines the
State's decision to agree to the proposals submitted to
it.

In non-international armed conflicts, the local
authorities may indeed be prepared to cooperate in the
distribution of relief supplies, but the government in
power, which represents the High Contracting Party, as
defined in Article 18, paragraph 2 of Protocol II, may
not agree to the launching of the operation. Such
arbitrary refusal may be an indication that the
government in power is indifferent to the plight of the
civilian population in a territory no longer under its
control.
Thus a State which unlawfully refuses to accept a relief
action will inevitably be faced with a number of
unpleasant prospects, not least the damage done to its
reputation in the eyes of international public opinion.
7.

Implementation of the rules governing humanitarian
assistance

The sheer scale of recent relief operations, most of
which were carried out within the context of internal
armed conflict (this being the most frequent type of
conflict in recent years), would seem to indicate that
the principle of assistance in conflict situations is not
disputed.
The problems obviously lie elsewhere.

There is undoubtedly a connection between disregard for
the rules designed to protect the civilian population
against the effects of hostilities and famine, for
example.

Thus attacks on civilians and civilian objects and the
placing of obstacles in the way of relief operations,
which may at times amount to using starvation as a method
of combat, constitute two aspects of clearly unlawful
behaviour.
Moreover, they can hardly be justified from a political
point of view, for how can a Party to a conflict validly
explain the fact that the civilian population is not set
apart from the issues at stake in the hostilities?
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8.

Conclusion

This analysis of the right to humanitarian assistance
brings a number of questions to mind.

First of all, we should ask ourselves whether the right
to humanitarian assistance is sufficiently respected to
be capable of development. There is no single answer to
this. It would be preferable to put the question in terms
of what might stand in the way of implementing the letter
and the spirit of the rules which confer the right to
humanitarian assistance.
Recognition of the right to humanitarian assistance must
not therefore be dissociated from compliance with
humanitarian law as a whole.

Then it should be determined whether it is the principle
of humanitarian assistance or the way in which it is
implemented that has given rise to contradictory
positions observed in the past.

The subject has certainly not yet been exhausted. It is
to be hoped that there will be further thought on the
matter on the basis of knowledge of the law currently in
force.
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Annex 1

Yearbook of the Institute of International Law, 1990,
Vol. 63 - II, p. 345

Resolutions adopted by the Institute at its Santiago de
Compostel session
(5-13 September 1989)

The protection of human rights and the principle of non
intervention in internal affairs of States
(...)

Article 5

An offer by a State, a group of States, an international
organization or an impartial humanitarian body such as
the International Committee of the Red Cross, of food or
medical supplies to another State in whose territory the
life or health of the population is seriously threatened
cannot be considered an unlawful intervention in the
internal affairs of that State. However, such offers of
assistance shall not, particularly by virtue of the means
used to implement them, take a form suggestive of a
threat of armed intervention or any other measure of
intimidation; assistance shall be granted and distributed
without discrimination.

States in whose territories these emergency situations
exist should not arbitrarily reject such offers of
humanitarian assistance.
(...)
(13 September 1989)
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Annex 2

Annuaire de l'institut de Droit International, 1990,
Vol. 63 - II, p. 344
Résolutions adoptées par 1'Institut à sa session de
Saint-Jacques de Compostelle
(5-13 septembre 1989)

La protection des droits de l'homme et le principe de
non-intervention dans les affaires intérieures des Etats

(

)

Article 5

L'offre, par un Etat, un groupe d'Etats, une organisation
internationale ou un organisme humanitaire impartial tel
que le Comité international de la Croix-Rouge (C.I.C.R.),
de secours alimentaires ou sanitaires à un Etat dont la
population est gravement menacée dans sa vie ou sa santé
ne saurait être considérée comme une intervention
illicite dans les affaires intérieures de cet Etat.
Toutefois, de telles offres de secours ne peuvent,
notamment par les moyens mis en oeuvre, revêtir les
apparences d'une menace d'intervention armée ou de toute
autre mesure d'intimidation; les secours seront accordés
et distribués sans discrimination.

Les Etats sur le territoire desquels de telles situations
de détresse existent ne refuseront pas arbitrairement de
pareilles offres de secours humanitaires.
(

)

(13 septembre 1989)
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Introduction

1.

Since the early 1970s, the steady deterioration of the
natural environment has given rise to widespread
awareness of man's destructive impact on nature.
This awareness of the vital importance for humanity of a
healthy environment and the determined efforts of
numerous environmental protection agencies have led over
the years to the adoption of a large body of laws for the
protection and preservation of the natural environment.

Concern for the environment - and the ensuing
legislation - first emerged at national level. However,
States and specialized agencies rapidly realized that
purely national environmental policies were inadequate in
view of the magnitude and the transnational nature of
many environmental problems, and that it was essential to
adopt international rules.
Environmental protection, or conservation, was therefore
placed on the agenda of many institutions active in the
field of international law’. Their efforts have resulted
in the adoption of a substantial and constantly growing
body of rules, known as international environmental law.
These rules cover a wide range of issues, including the
prevention of environmental damage and the promotion of
international cooperation in dealing with its effects.
Environmental protection, which is also a major concern
of the components of the International Red Cross and Red
Crescent Movement1, was later raised in the human rights
context. Recognition was given to the principle that
personal growth and happiness - fundamental human
rights - cannot be achieved in a severely damaged
environment. The right to a healthy natural environment
is thus gaining increasingly wide acceptance as a
fundamental human right.

i

For a summary of the Movement's position on environmental protection, see J. Shaar, A Shade
of Green- Henry Dunant Institute Working Paper No. 2:90, Geneva, 1990, 43 p.
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The emphasis placed on environmental protection during
the most recent work on the codification of international
humanitarian law (IHL) was both a natural and a logical
development. It was natural because the same trends often
shape both the legal rules applicable in peacetime and
IHL, and logical in view of the extremely serious
environmental damage caused by certain means and methods
of modern warfare. Section 2 of this chapter contains a
summary of the major rules of IHL for the protection of
the environment in wartime.

Environmental damage in wartime is inevitable. Throughout
history, war has always left its mark, sometimes
extremely long-lasting, on the natural environment. The
rules of IHL for the protection of the environment
therefore aim not to prevent damage altogether, but
rather to limit it to a level deemed tolerable.
Unfortunately, there is reason to fear that the use of
particularly devastating means of warfare (whose effects
are often still unknown) could wreak such large-scale
destruction as to render illusory the protection afforded
civilians under IHL. Indeed, severe environmental damage
could seriously hamper or even prevent the implementation
of provisions to protect the victims of armed conflict.
For these reasons alone, respect for and compliance with
the rules of IHL for the protection of the environment
are crucial.

All these issues suddenly assumed new urgency during the
1990-91 Middle East conflict.
In the wake of that crisis, many questions were raised
about the content and scope of and possible shortcomings
in the rules of IHL for the protection of the environment
in time of armed conflict. These questions were discussed
at several meetings of experts in which the ICRC was
invited to participate.

Not surprisingly, it proved impossible to reach any final
conclusions, because of the difficulty in establishing
various basic data, such as a scientific assessment of
the environmental damage caused by modern warfare and a
thorough analysis of the content and limitations of the
rules in force.
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However, the following provisional conclusions were
drawn:

(a)

the 1990-91 Middle East conflict is too narrow a frame of
reference for setting standards since environmental
damage in wartime can take many forms;

(b)

certain issues should nevertheless be examined with a
view to solving problems of interpretation of the rules
in force and possibly filling loopholes in the law;

(c)

the rules of IHL currently in force could substantially
limit environmental damage, providing they are correctly
complied with and fully respected.

2.

Rules of law for the protection of the environment in
armed conflict
Most of the customary rules and treaty provisions for the
protection of the environment in armed conflict are
mentioned below, and the most important are discussed in
some detail.

It should be pointed out here that although the concept
of the environment as it is understood today did not
emerge until the 1970s, many of the general rules and
principles of IHL (often dating much further back)
contribute to protecting the environment in wartime.

A.

Customary rules and general principles of humanitarian
law
The most important general principle of humanitarian law
in the present context is the one according to which the
right of the Parties to the conflict to choose methods or
means of warfare is not unlimited. This basic principle,
which was first set forth in the Declaration of St.
Petersburg in 1868, has been frequently reiterated in IHL
treaties, most recently in Protocol I of 1977, additional
to the Geneva Conventions (Art. 35, para. 1). Like the
rule of proportionality, it clearly applies to protection
of the environment in wartime.
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B.

Treaties containing specific provisions on environmental
protection

Two treaties are of major importance:

1.

1.

The Convention on the Prohibition of Military or Any
Other Hostile Use of Environmental Modification
Techniques ("ENMOD" Convention adopted by the United
Nations on 10 December 1976);

2.

Protocol I of 1977, additional to the Geneva
Conventions of 1949.

Convention on the Prohibition of Military or Any Other
Hostile Use of Environmental Modification Techniques

This Convention, adopted under United Nations auspices,
prohibits "military or any other hostile use of
environmental modification techniques having widespread,
longlasting or severe effects as the means of
destruction, damage or injury to any other State Party"
(Art. 1).

The term "environmental modification techniques" refers
to "any technique for changing - through the deliberate
manipulation of natural processes - the dynamics,
composition or structure of the Earth [...]" (Art. 2).
2.

Protocol I additional to the Geneva Conventions of 1949
Protocol I contains two articles pertaining specifically
to the protection of the environment in time of
international armed conflict.

2.1

Article 35, paragraph 3, stipulates that:
"It is prohibited to employ methods or means of warfare
which are intended, or may be expected, to cause
widespread, long-term and severe damage to the natural
environment". This article, pertaining to methods and
means of warfare, protects the environment as such.

2.2

Article 55 provides that:
"1.

2.

Care shall be taken in warfare to protect the
natural environment against widespread, long-term
and severe damage. This protection includes a
prohibition of the use of methods or means of
warfare which are intended or may be expected to
cause such damage to the natural environment and
thereby to prejudice the health or survival of the
population.
Attacks against the natural environment by way of
reprisals are prohibited."
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This article aims to protect civilians against the
effects of environmental damage, and thus does more than
merely restate Article 35, paragraph 3. It establishes a
general obligation to protect the environment during the
conduct of hostilities, but that obligation is directed
to the protection of civilians, whereas Article 35,
paragraph 3, aims to protect the environment as such.

As a logical extension, Article 55 prohibits reprisals
against the natural environment in that they would
penalize humanity as a whole.

Protocol I contains further provisions contributing
indirectly to environmental protection in wartime, such
as Articles 54 ("Protection of objects indispensable to
the survival of the civilian population") and 56
("Protection of works and installations containing
dangerous forces").
3.

Link between the provisions of Protocol I and the rules
of the Convention on the prohibition of the use of
environmental modification techniques ("ENMOD")
A distinction should be drawn between the different types
of environmental damage prohibited by these two treaties.
While Protocol I prohibits recourse to "ecological
warfare", i.e. the use of methods of warfare likely to
upset vital balances of nature, the "ENMOD" Convention
prohibits what is known as "geophysical warfare", which
implies the deliberate manipulation of natural processes.
Far from overlapping, these two international treaties
are complementary. However, they give rise to tricky
problems of interpretation stemming in particular from
the fact that they attribute different meanings to
identical terms, such as "widespread, long-term and
severe". In addition the conditions of being widespread,
long-term and severe are cumulative in Protocol I, that
is, they must be present simultaneously if its provisions
are to apply, whereas each condition is sufficient in and
of itself for the "ENMOD" Convention to apply.
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There is a danger that such discrepancies might hamper
the implementation of these rules. It is therefore to be
hoped that the work currently being carried out in the
field of environmental protection in wartime (see p. 17
above) will lead to harmonization of the two treaties.

C.

Other international treaties
Several other treaties contribute to the protection of
the environment in wartime although they contain no
specific provisions to that effect.

These include the:
Protocol for the Prohibition of the Use in War of
Asphyxiating, Poisonous or Other Gases and of
Bacteriological Methods of Warfare, adopted in
Geneva on 17 June 1925;
Convention on the Prohibition of the Development,
Production and Stockpiling of Bacteriological
(Biological) and Toxin Weapons and on their
Destruction, adopted on 10 April 1972;

Convention on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the
Use of Certain Conventional Weapons which May be
Deemed to Be Excessively Injurious or to Have
Indiscriminate Effects, adopted on 10 October 1980.

The 1949 Geneva Conventions contain no specific
references to the environment. Nevertheless an important
provision of the Fourth Convention, which prohibits the
"destruction [ ... ] of real or personal property"
(Art. 53), affords a minimum of environmental protection
in the event of occupation.

D.

Protection of the environment in situations of non
international armed conflict
Despite the obvious threat posed by situations of non
international armed conflict, there are no rules of IHL
applicable to such situations which specifically protect
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the environment. However Protocol II, Article 14
("Protection of objects indispensable to the survival of
the civilian population"), contributes to protecting the
environment by prohibiting attacks against "foodstuffs,
agricultural areas for the production of foodstuffs,
crops, livestock, drinking water installations and
supplies and irrigation works". The same is true of
Article 15, which prohibits attacks against installations
containing dangerous forces if such attack may cause the
release of such forces.
3.

Proposals and conclusions
The destructive power of the methods and means of warfare
already in use or available in the world's arsenals today
represents a threat to the environment of a scale
unprecedented in the history of humanity. Special
emphasis must therefore be placed on compliance with and
constant development of the rules of IHL for protection
of the environment in time of armed conflict.
The ICRC, whose task it is to "work for the understanding
and dissemination of knowledge of international
humanitarian law applicable in armed conflicts and to
prepare any development thereof" (Statutes of the
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement,
Article 5, paragraph 2 (g)), is ready to appoint a group
of experts to study these problems, taking due account of
the conclusions reached in previous meetings on the
subj ect.

In the opinion of the ICRC, the specific content and
scope of and possible shortcomings in the provisions of
IHL currently in force should now be carefully examined
in the light of new experience.

While it seems unnecessary for the moment to revise all
the provisions of IHL for the protection of the
environment, certain issues merit detailed study.
Attention should be paid, in particular, to protection of
the environment in time of non-international armed
conflict and the adoption of rules applicable between a
State party to a conflict and a State not party thereto
whose natural environment may be affected by the
conflict. Further thought should also be given to the
suggestion made by some experts that nature reserves
should be declared demilitarized zones in the event of
conflict.
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It is generally agreed that the rules of IHL currently in
force (see section 2 above) could considerably limit
environmental damage in warfare, providing they are
correctly applied and fully respected. A special effort
must therefore be made to ensure that these rules are
adopted by as many States as possible and are fully
implemented .
To sum up, environmental protection in time of armed
conflict warrants further careful and thorough
consideration in view of the complexity and crucial
importance of the issues at stake. The ICRC is ready to
appoint a group of experts to prepare a report on the
subject and urges that, as far as possible, the matter be
dealt with during the next United Nations Conference on
Environment and Development.
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1.

Introduction

1.1, In armed conflicts children are victims twice over. They
may be wounded or killed in the bombing, buried in the
rubble of their homes. Often they helplessly witness
their parents being tortured, or find themselves orphaned
or abandoned. They are also victims when conscripted into
the armed forces and thus projected without warning into
adult life at its most brutal.
1.2. There is therefore no doubt that in armed conflicts
children need to be protected and assisted even more than
adults. Recognition of special protection for children
has been a long-standing and major concern of the ICRC
and of all those involved in developing international
humanitarian law. Thus, nothing could be more justified
than the desire of States to protect children in armed
conflicts by adopting legal rules affording them special
protection.
2.

Background

2.1. The ICRC substantially contributed to the drafting of the
Geneva Declaration of the Rights of the Child, adopted in
1924.
2.2. In 1939, in cooperation with the Save the Children Fund
International Union, the ICRC prepared a draft convention
for the protection of children in cases of armed
conflict. Unfortunately, war broke out before the
convention could be adopted.

2.3. It was not until after the Second World War that the
legal protection of the child was enshrined in
international humanitarian law. The Fourth 1949 Geneva
Convention affords children general protection as
civilians not taking part in the hostilities, and special
protection as particularly vulnerable beings. This
protection was reaffirmed and developed in the Additional
Protocols of 1977, which granted children greater
protection against the effects of hostilities and, for
the first time, regulated the participation of children
in hostilities1.
2.4. The protection granted to children in international
humanitarian law was reaffirmed in the Convention on the
Rights of the Child, adopted by the United Nations on

For further reading on the protection of children in armed conflict*, see Plattner, Denise,
"Protection of Children in International Humanitarian Law", International Review of the
Red Cross. N* 240, May-June 1984, pp. 140-152; Singer, Sandra, "The protection of Children
during armed conflict situations", IRRC. n' 252, May-June 1986, pp. 133-168: and Dutli,
Marla Teresa, "Captured child combatants", IRRC. N" 278, September-October 1990, pp. 421434.

26

20 November 1989. This Convention, which is the outcome
of a long process of negotiation, protects the dignity,
equality and fundamental rights of children. It contains
a provision (Art. 38) specifically relating to children
in armed conflicts. The particular importance of this
provision is that it refers back to the rules of
international humanitarian law protecting children in
such situations2.
3.

The protection granted by international humanitarian law
to children in armed conflicts

3.1. General protection

3.1.1.

Children are members of the civilian population and
thus enjoy general protection under international
humanitarian law as persons not participating in the
hostilities.

3.1.2.

The Fourth Geneva Convention relative to the
protection of civilian persons in time of armed
conflict, applicable in international armed
conflicts, guarantees that children, as protected
persons, have the right to be treated humanely.

3.1.3.

In non-international armed conflicts, children enjoy
this same right to humane treatment by virtue of
Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions.

3.1.4.

Children also benefit as members of the civilian
population from the rules of international
humanitarian law on the conduct of hostilities.
These rules, which concretise the principle of
distinction between civilians and combatants
prohibiting attacks against the civilian population,
are contained for the most part, as concerns
international armed conflicts, in Additional
Protocol I of 1977.

3.1.5.

Additional Protocol II of 1977, which is applicable
in non-international armed conflicts, also codifies
the principle that neither the civilian population
as such nor civilian persons may be the object of
attack.

For further details, see Krill, Françoise, "United Nations Convention on the rights of the Child:
a controversial article on children in armed conflicts". Dissemination. N* 12, August 1989, pp. 1112, and by the same author. "The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Child and its
protection in armed conflicts", Mennesker oa Rettiaheter. Oslo, vol. 4, n‘ 3, 1986, and "The
protection of children in armed conflicts. The Relationship between International Humanitarian Law
and the UN Convention on the Rights of Child", to be published soon.
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3.2. Special protection
3.2.1.

International humanitarian law also affords children
special protection as members of a particularly
vulnerable category. This protection is set forth in
no fewer than 25 provisions of the 1949 Geneva
Conventions and their Additional Protocols of 19773.

3.2.2.

However, the principle underlying the provisions
protecting children specifically was not spelled out
in the Geneva Conventions, although it was uppermost
in the minds of those who drafted them. That
principle only took written form with the adoption
of the Additional Protocols. It is contained in
Article 77, paragraph 1 of Protocol I, which
stipulates that "children shall be the object of
special respect and shall be protected against any
form of indecent assault. The Parties to the
conflict shall provide them with the care and aid
they require, whether because of their age or for
any other reason".

3.2.3.

In international armed conflicts, children are first
of all protected against the effects of hostilities.
Thus, children under fifteen and the mothers of
children under seven belong to those groups of
civilians which may be taken to hospital and safety
zones set up in accordance with Article 14 of the
Fourth Geneva Convention. Children and expectant
mothers also belong to the group of civilian persons
who, in accordance with Article 17 of the same
Convention, may be evacuated from besieged or
encircled areas.

3.2.4.

The right to care and assistance is guaranteed by
several provisions of the Fourth Geneva Convention.
Children under fifteen and expectant mothers are
entitled to receive consignments of medicine, food
and clothing (Art. 23). Other provisions, such as
Articles 50, 89 and 91 of the Fourth Convention,
which set that during distributions of relief
supplies priority shall be given inter alia to
children and expectant mothers, provide for similar
assistance.

We may also mention in this respect, the 1980 Convention on conventional weapons
(Convention on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Certain Conventional Weapons
which may be deemed to be Excessively Injurious or to have Indiscriminate Effects) which
contains a prohibition specifically intended to protect children, based on their special
needs. Protocol II to the Convention prohibits the use of booby-traps in any way attached
to or associated with "...children's toys or other portable objects specially designed for
the feeding, health, hygiene, clothing or education of children..." (Art. 6, para.
l(b)(v)).
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3.2.5.

The right to preferential treatment accorded to
nationals must also be extended to children under
fifteen and the mothers of children under seven who
are citizens of the adverse party (Art. 38, Fourth
Convention). By the same token, the Occupying Power
shall not hinder the application of preferential
measures which may have been adopted in respect of
those groups prior to the occupation (Art. 50).

3.2.6.

The preservation of the children's cultural
environment, their education and the unity of their
families, the cases of orphans or children separated
from their families, are also taken into considera
tion (Art. 24, 25, 51, 82 and 94 of the Fourth
Convention; Art. 74 and 78 of Protocol I).

3.2.7.

Children who have been arrested, detained or
interned must be held in quarters separate from the
quarters of adults, except if they are accommodated
with their families (Art. 77, Protocol I). In
addition, the death penalty may not be executed on
persons who had not attained the age of eighteen at
the time the offence was committed (Art. 68 of the
Fourth Convention and 77 of Protocol I).

3.2.8.

The Fourth Convention also encourages the release,
repatriation and return to places of residence or
accommodation in a neutral country of children and
mothers with infants and young children (Art. 132).

3.2.9.

In non-international armed conflicts, children
benefit from the same protection under Additional
Protocol II, Article 4 of which, entitled
"Fundamental guarantees", contains a paragraph on
children in particular. The paragraph stipulates
that “children shall be provided with the care and
aid they require" and lists the measures to be taken
to give that rule content. To ensure that the rule
will be implemented, the Protocol stipulates that
children are entitled to receive an education and to
be reunited with family members, that they are to be
temporarily removed from the area in which hostili
ties are taking place to a safer area (Art. 4, para.
3 (a), (b) and (e) respectively) and that it is
prohibited to carry out the death sentence against
any person under eighteen at the time the offence
was committed (Art. 6, para. 4).

3.3. The participation of children in hostilities

3.3.1.

The 1977 Additional Protocols mark a substantial
step forward in the protection of children in armed
conflicts in that they regulate the participation of
the children in hostilities - an alarming reality in
conflicts today.
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3.3.2.

In international armed conflicts, Article 77,
paragraph 2 of Protocol I prohibits the
participation in hostilities of children under
fifteen years of age, and encourages the States to
start with those who are oldest when recruiting
persons between fifteen and eighteen.

3.3.3.

The relevant provision reads as follows: "The
Parties to the conflict shall take all feasible
measures in order that children who have not
attained the age of fifteen years do not take a
direct part in hostilities and, in particular, they
shall refrain from recruiting them into their armed
forces. In recruiting among those persons who have
attained the age of fifteen years but who have not
attained the age of eighteen years, the Parties to
the conflict shall endeavour to give priority to
those who are oldest".

3.3.4.

Article 4, paragraph 3 (c) of Protocol II gives the
age under which children do not have the right to
participate in the hostilities in the case of non
international armed conflicts. The provision reads:
"Children who have not attained the age of fifteen
years shall neither be recruited in the armed forces
or groups nor allowed to take part in hostilites".

3.3.5.

This is an absolute prohibition, covering direct or
indirect participation in hostilities, such as
gathering information, transmitting orders,
transporting munitions or foodstuffs, or committing
acts of sabotage. The obligation imposed on States
Parties is stricter in this case than that
applicable in situations of international armed
conflict.

4.

Convention on the Rights of the Child

4.1. Despite the efforts of a number of States to have the age
below which children should not participate in hostili
ties raised from fifteen to eighteen, Article 38 of the
Convention on the Rights of the Child does not constitute
an advance in terms of existing law because it merely
repeats the wording of Article 77, paragrapah 2 of
Protocol I. It prohibits the direct participation in
hostilities of children under fifteen years of age, and
is thus even weaker than the existing law in that, as
mentioned above, international humanitarian law
applicable in non-international armed conflicts prohibits
both the direct and "indirect" participation of children
in hostilities.
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4.2. The ICRC closely followed the long legislative process,
started in 1978 by the Polish Government, of which the
Convention is the outcome. It voiced support on many
occasions for the proposal to raise the age under which
children may not participate in hostilities. On the basis
of Resolution IX, "Protection of children in armed
conflicts", adopted by the Twenty-fifth International
Conference of the Red Cross (Geneva, October 1986), the
ICRC also spoke up on numerous occasions to prevent the
protection granted by the new Convention from being less
than that already recognized by the existing provisions
of international humanitarian law.
4.3. It should also be mentioned that the 81st session of the
Inter-Parliamentary Conference (Budapest, 13-18 March
1989), which brought together 450 parliamentarians from
98 countries, unanimously adopted a resolution on the
protection of the rights of the child which "stresses
that the protection accorded by the Convention should be
at least equivalent to that accorded by the Geneva
Conventions of 1949 and the two Additional Protocols
of 1977".
4.4. While Article 38 of the Convention on the Rights of the
Child, as adopted, does not improve the protection
afforded to children in situations of armed conflict,
paragraph 1 refers to the rules of international
humanitarian law relevant to the protection of children.
As a result of this clause and of the lex speclalis
character of international humanitarian law, the latter
will apply in case of doubt since, as mentioned above, it
grants the child greater protection.

5.

ICRC activities for children4

5.1. Both through its efforts to improve on or at least to
secure the international rules protecting children in
armed conflicts, as described above, and through its
field activities, the ICRC has worked hard to ensure
better protection for children in these difficult
situations, and has cooperated with other organizations
dealing specifically with children.

5.2. Given their interdependence, any distinction between the
problems of children in protection and assistance
activities and those of the rest of the civilian
population would be artificial.

4

See also ICRC and children in situations of armed conflict. ICRC, 1987.
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5.3. The ICRC therefore continues to consider its assistance
programmes for children, as concerns food, medical care
and public health, in the framework of a more global
concept of assistance for conflict victims.
5.4. The ICRC has always been concerned by the forced
recruitment of children into military units and has
approached the Parties to conflicts to try to ensure
respect for the rules of humanitarian law prohibiting the
participation of children in hostilities.

5.5. ICRC protection activities, in particular visits to camps
for prisoners of war or civilian internees and to
detention centres, are aimed also at children deprived of
their freedom. Through its activities the ICRC strives to
protect children against all forms of trauma and physical
or mental ill-treatment. In cooperation with other
organizations, it works to reunite families and maintain
the cultural environment of children; these criteria are
also the guidelines for the activities of the Central
Tracing Agency. The ICRC checks on the material
conditions of detention of children and on their
treatment in captivity, if necessary intervening for a
separation of minors from other prisoners.
6.

Conclusion

6.1. Children have become more and more directly involved in
armed conflicts, either because they have been forced to
undertake military activities, or because, in the face of
food shortages for which there is no other remedy, they
have no choice but to enlist, with the psychological
consequences their participation can have on their
future. It is therefore necessary for States to take
steps to meet the needs of children by organizing
activities that are peaceful and educational and not
military in nature.

6.2. The ICRC seeks to assist and protect all the victims of
armed conflicts and situations of internal disturbances
and tension, and children are included in the
representations it makes for those victims.
6.3. On the basis of the recommendation contained in
humanitarian law, i.e. to start with the oldest when
recruiting from among those between fifteen and eighteen
years of age, the Parties to conflicts should emphasize
the humanitarian importance of the non-participation of
adolescents under eighteen in the fighting, and thereby
improve the protection afforded them.
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6.4. It goes without saying, moreover, that it is vital to
remind the belligerents that international humanitarian
law prohibits the conscription and the acceptance of the
voluntary enlistment of children under fifteen, and that
it requires the States to take all feasible measures to
prevent children from participating directly in the
hostilities as well as ensuring compliance with the
provisions drawn up for their benefit.
6.5. In view of the growing number of children who fall victim
to situations of violence, the States Parties first and
foremost, but also the Movement as a whole, have a major
responsibility to improve knowledge of the rules of
international humanitarian law that specially protect
children. It is indeed only by taking such preventive
action that true respect can be obtained for the child in
a situation of armed conflict.
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1.

Introduction

During the recent Gulf conflict, a great deal of
attention was paid by the international community to the
plight of prisoners of war. Since long before the
outbreak of that conflict, however, the International
Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) has shown constant
concern for the situation of over a hundred thousand
combatants taken prisoner in other armed conflicts. While
it is true that in some areas tension has eased in recent
years, its effects are still being felt and meanwhile new
conflicts have erupted alongside others that have been
raging for years. Their effects are directly felt by
various categories of people protected by international
humanitarian law, including prisoners of war.

The international treaty governing the treatment of
prisoners of war is the Third Geneva Convention of 1949,
which protects such prisoners from the moment they are
captured to the time of their ultimate release and
repatriation. As of 30 September 1991, 166 States were
bound by the Third Convention. The international
community has regularly reaffirmed its validity and it
has even been implemented, in whole or in part, in
situations to which it does not strictly speaking apply,
for example in internal armed conflicts. Article 3 common
to the four Geneva Conventions, which protects the
victims of non-international armed conflict, encourages
such application. In addition to basic guarantees it
affords, Article 3 expressly states, while stipulating
that this will not affect their legal status, that the
parties to a conflict should "endeavour to bring into
force, by means of special agreements, all or part of the
other provisions of the present Convention". In practice
there have also been examples of unilateral implementa
tion.

Prisoners of war are the prisoners of the detaining
power, not of the individuals who captured them. They
must be treated with humanity. That implies a whole range
of rights and guarantees which the Detaining Power must
respect and ensure that its agents, in particular
members of its armed forces, respect, for the duration of
the prisoners ’ captivity. Those rights largely concern
the conditions of internment, the prisoners’ safety,
material and recreational facilities in the place of
detention, health and hygiene, work, correspondence, aid
from the outside, judicial guarantees, and visits by
delegates sent by the Protecting Power or its substitute
or by ICRC delegates. Prisoners of war must be treated
equally except in cases where they receive privileged
treatment because of their age, sex, rank, health or
professional abilities. The prisoner of war's captivity
is not punitive in nature for he has broken no law; he is
a soldier who has merely done his duty and is now being
prevented from taking any further part in the conflict.
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In the armed conflicts of the past decade, there has too
often been a considerable gap between the treatment
required by international humanitarian law, particularly
the Third Geneva Convention, and the way prisoners were
actually treated by the Parties to the conflict. Although
the Third Convention has afforded invaluable protection
to thousands of prisoners of war in many conflicts, there
have also been grave violations. In recent years, the
ICRC has encountered five major problems: delayed
repatriation, indoctrination, ill-treatment, non
implementation of the Protecting Powers system and a
range of obstacles placed in the ICRC's path.

2.

Delayed repatriation
The obligation to repatriate prisoners of war is one of
the fundamental provisions of the Third Convention
because repatriation is the way in which captivity
normally comes to an end; it marks the termination of
prisoner of war status. Repatriation should be carried
out during hostilities or as soon as hostilities end.

In a number of different conflicts, many seriously
wounded or sick prisoners of war have been denied their
right to be repatriated immediately during active
hostilities, and other wounded and sick prisoners have
been refused the possibility offered by international
humanitarian law of being hospitalized in a neutral
country. While keeping healthy enemy combatants in
captivity until the end of active hostilities obviously
helps sap the military strength of one’s adversary,
neither "military advantage" nor any other consideration
can possibly justify the continued detention of seriously
wounded or sick prisoners. All that is taken into
consideration in such cases, for purely humanitarian
reasons, is the state of health of the prisoners
concerned. The Convention also recommends internment in a
neutral country for prisoners who have spent long periods
in captivity. The early repatriation of such prisoners,
together with minors and the elderly, would certainly be
in keeping with the spirit of the Convention, and would
naturally be covered by guarantees identical to these set
out in Article 117 of the Third Convention.
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More serious still is the prolongation of captivity
beyond the end of active hostilities. In many conflicts,
thousands of people have remained in captivity for years
after the shooting has stopped. Some are now in their
eleventh or twelfth year of detention.

The ICRC has repeatedly reminded the parties concerned
that they are obliged by their treaty commitments to
repatriate the prisoners they are holding, but various
pretexts have been put forward to justify the
unjustifiable. It has sometimes been claimed that
prisoners of war refuse to be repatriated, but no neutral
body has had an opportunity to verify this. Such
procedures are unacceptable under any circumstances as
there is always a risk that arbitrary decisions have been
taken or that pressure has been brought to bear on the
prisoners.

The Detaining Power sometimes prolongs the detention of
prisoners of war in an attempt to gain advantages over
its adversary that it was not able to achieve on the
battlefield, or to keep up pressure by preparing the
prisoners to act as a "fifth column". It promises them
that they will soon be released if they provide useful
information or embrace their captor's cause. In short,
the Detaining Power in such cases is attempting to
extract maximum benefit from those in its power. They
become, in effect, its hostages and no longer enjoy the
special status guaranteed by international law. This is
merely an extension of the war by other means. It should
be noted that Protocol I additional to the Geneva
Conventions of 1949 - an instrument to which 104 States
were party as of 30 September 1991 - states that
"unjustifiable delay in the repatriation of prisoners of
war or civilians" is to be regarded as a grave breach of
its provisions (Art. 85, para. 4b).
The plight of a combatant who is refused repatriation by
the Power on which he depends is even more desperate, as
his return is being prevented not by his captor but by
the party he has served. Apart from certain practical and
financial aspects of the repatriation process,
international humanitarian law imposes specific
obligations in this respect only on the Detaining Power,
because it appears inconceivable that a belligerent
should refuse to take back its own combatants. In any
event, repatriation is the prisoner of war's inalienable
right and the parties concerned must respect it.
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3.

Indoctrination

Indoctrination by the Detaining Power is an attempt to
win the prisoners of war over to its side and thereby
damage the Power on which they depend. Unhappily, there
is nothing new about this practice; the ICRC noted it
during both World Wars and in subsequent conflicts.

The ideological nature of certain conflicts has
Inevitable implications for prisoners of war. Propaganda
campaigns are organized in the camps by the Detaining
Power to convert the prisoners to its cause. This process
involves various means of exerting pressure together with
promises of privileges and other benefits. The Detaining
Power takes advantage of the prisoners' vulnerable
situation to try and turn them against the Power on which
they depend, often using physical or mental illtreatment, which is prohibited by the Third Convention.
But it should be stressed that the Third Convention
prohibits any attempt - even where no violence is
involved - to change prisoner-of-war status, with all the
protection it confers.
4.

Conditions of detention in prisoner-of-war camps
Existing treaty rules governing the treatment of
prisoners of war are intended to attenuate the hardship
of captivity by safeguarding the prisoners’ dignity and
providing acceptable living standards. In practice,
however, conditions do not always measure up to those
requirements.
In some cases, the Detaining Power quite simply ignores
its obligation to care for the prisoners of war it is
holding. This has resulted in the death of thousands of
prisoners; others have survived only with the assistance
of the ICRC. In many cases, food rations are inadequate
or of very poor quality, the clothing provided is illsuited to the climate, the quarters are cramped and
dirty, medical care is practically non-existent, there
are no recreational activities or religious services and
correspondence with the outside world is subject to
illegal restrictions or simply prohibited. In addition to
these hardships, prisoners are often subjected to
harassment, threats, insults, exposure to public
curiosity, beatings and collective punishments. Such acts
constitute a flagrant breach of the principle of humane
treatment, the cornerstone of the Third Convention.
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5.

Non-implementation of the Protecting Powers system
A Protecting Power can be generally defined, even outside
the context of international armed conflict, as a State
which, under an agreement between two other States,
undertakes to protect in one of these States the
interests of the other, including its nationals and any
other persons depending on it. Article 8 of the Third
Convention states: "The present Convention shall be
applied with the co-operation and under the scrutiny of
the Protecting Powers whose duty it is to safeguard the
interests of the Parties to the conflict".

If there is no Protecting Power, it is mandatory for a
Party to a conflict to choose one of several possible
substitutes set out in Article 10 of the Convention.
The ICRC is one such substitute (this role being separate
from its other tasks referred to in section 5 below).
In 1977 the system and the role of the Protecting Powers
were extended by Protocol I.
The important role assigned to the Protecting Powers and
their substitutes by the four Geneva Conventions and
Protocol I stands in marked contrast to the lack of
interest shown in them by the States.

Since the end of the Second World War, the Protecting
Powers system has been used in only a handful of
conflicts (the Suez Crisis, the conflict over Goa, the
1971 war between India and Pakistan and the Falklands/
Malvinas conflict), and then only for certain types of
relations. Although a number of theories can be advanced
to explain this reluctance on the part of the States, it
should be pointed out that the consent of the Parties to
the conflict is a precondition for setting the Protecting
Powers system in motion. This should reassure the States
rather than make them uneasy. Protecting Powers are
mentioned in some thirty articles of the Third
Convention, which assign them important tasks with
respect to verification, protection and assistance. The
Convention guarantees them access to the prisoners of
war, the possibility of interviewing them without
witnesses, the opportunity to investigate their
complaints, etc. Unfortunately the Protecting Powers
mechanism has fallen into disuse, whereas it could have
been an effective tool for ensuring implementation of the
law accepted by the States. As for the substitutes, they
are mandatory in the absence of a Protecting Power, yet
in countless conflicts no substitute has ever been
formally named.
The Parties to a conflict have every interest in
entrusting the task of protecting their interests and
those of their nationals to a neutral Power of their
choice whose representatives will promote by their
presence and their activities the implementation of the
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Third Convention. All States, and Parties to conflict in
particular, are duty bound to replace mutual suspicion
with mutual trust by using the services of Protecting
powers as prescribed in the Geneva Conventions.

6.

Obstacles placed in the ICRC's path
The ICRC’s work to protect and assist the victims of
armed conflict is firmly anchored in international
humanitarian law. Its activities on behalf of prisoners
of war go back to the institution's early days. Long
before the Hague Regulations of 1899 (revised in 1907)
and the 1929 Geneva Convention on prisoners of war were
adopted, the ICRC realized the dangers to which prisoners
were exposed if there were no means of protecting them.

To carry out the tasks entrusted to it by international
humanitarian law, the ICRC must have the cooperation of
the Parties to the conflict. The Parties have an
obligation to allow the ICRC complete freedom in
conducting the activities assigned to it. In recent
years, alas, this has not always been easy. In many cases
delegates have been refused access to prisoners of war,
sometimes entirely, sometimes for more or less lengthy
periods.

When there is no Protecting Power and when the Detaining
Power refuses to allow the ICRC to assist prisoners of
war, what can be done to protect them from arbitrary
treatment and violations of the law? Unless National
Information Bureaux have been set up and the ICRC's
Central Tracing Agency has been duly notified of
prisoners of war, there is no way of knowing the
whereabouts of thousands of people, or even if they are
still alive.
Hundreds of thousands of prisoners of war have been
prevented for years from exchanging news with their
families. This has increased the prisoners' isolation and
has caused untold anxiety, uncertainty and heartbreak.
The glimmer of hope that family messages represent has
repeatedly and deliberately been extinguished.
Refusing the ICRC access to prisoners of war can
aggravate their isolation and deprive them of allimportant moral support and, in some cases, vital
material assistance.
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The ICRC constantly requests access to all prisoners of
war wherever they may be found, but some Detaining Powers
have allowed it to see only what they wanted it to see by
dictating the time and place of the delegates’ visits,
thus enveloping tens of thousands of other prisoners of
war in a shroud of secrecy.
* * *
The list of violations of the rules of international
humanitarian law applicable to prisoners of war is a long
one. In this text we have enumerated those that have been
most typical of recent years in order to draw the
attention of all the States party to the Conventions to
the plight of the innumerable individuals in enemy hands
who are entitled to protection and assistance in all
circumstances. We also wish to make the States aware of
the gravity of the problems encountered by the ICRC in
carrying out its humanitarian mission and to remind them
of their obligation to respect the commitments they have
undertaken.

